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THE COUNCIL

REPORT OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE DIVISION

ROBERT NEWMAN, LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR

COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Hon. Thomas White, Jr., Chair

Proposed Int. No. 603-A
By :
Council Members Reyna, White Jr., Yassky, Dilan, James, Martinez and Palma
Title:
A Local Law to amend the New York city charter and the administrative code of the city of New York, in relation to authorizing an application for technical corrections to the boundaries of the brooklyn navy yard/north brooklyn empire zone within the city of New York.

Administrative Code:     
Amends subdivision (e) of section 22-713

Background:





On August 22, 2007, the Committee on Economic Development will consider Proposed Int. No. 603-A, a bill that makes technical corrections to the boundaries of the Brooklyn Navy Yard/North Brooklyn Empire Zone.  Under the New York State Empire Zone program (General Municipal Law, Article 18-B), certain geographic areas within the State, including eleven (11) areas within the City, have been designated as Empire Zones. Eligibility for designation is largely a function of poverty levels and unemployment rates and the actual designation (except in the case of one Empire Zone) is made by the Empire Zone Designation Board, a State entity. Certain companies located within the boundaries of an Empire Zone are eligible to receive a variety of economic incentives intended to promote economic development within the zones and benefit the residents of those zones.   

The Brooklyn Navy Yard/North Brooklyn Empire Zone was created in 1998 and, because of changes in State law enacted in April 2005, its boundaries were reconfigured by Local Law No. 45 of 2006. This reconfiguration also required that the boundaries be identified not by street name descriptions, as had previously been the case, but by block and lot designations. Unfortunately, in translating the boundaries, four parcels that had been part of that Empire Zone from its creation and were intended to remain within that Empire Zone were inadvertently omitted. This was not realized until a company, Hale and Hearty Soups, started business operations on one of the parcels and discovered that they could not get Empire Zone benefits because of this error. 

Proposed Int. No. 603-A, which would take effect immediately, makes a technical correction to the boundaries to restore those four parcels to that Empire Zone, but makes these technical corrections retroactive to November 9, 2006, the date that Local Law No. 45 took effect, and authorizes submission of these technical corrections to the State. 
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